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Althorne Parish Council

The Parish Hall, Summerhill, Althorne, CM3 6BY

E-mail clerk@althornecouncil.plus.com

Tel: 01621 744825
MINUTES OF ALTHORNE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD WEDNESDAY 25th January 2017 @ 7.30pm

In the PARISH HALL, SUMMERHILL, ALTHORNE

Present:

Cllr. P Burgess, Cllr. B Noye, Cllr M Bassenger, Cllr. J Laykin, Cllr. N Murray, Cllr A Souter.

In Attendance:

Clerk District Cllr. B Avecedo, District Cllr. R Boyce MBE and 7 members of the public.
Chairmanship and Minutes: As the Clerk was unavoidably detained, the meeting was chaired by the Vice Chairman, Cllr. Brian Noye, and the Minutes were taken by the Chairman, Cllr. Paul Burgess, acting as Minutes Secretary.
17/001
Apologies for absence

To receive apologies for absence: Cllr. D Hull.

17/002
Minutes of Meetings

To approve as a correct record the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held 21st December 2016. Proposed by Cllr. A Souter, Seconded by Cllr.N Murray.
17/003
Declaration of Interests

To receive ‘Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.  None Disclosed.
17/004
Public Forum with respect to items on the Agenda

It was noted that following changes in the application of the “Parish Trigger”, parishioners could still get a planning reference to the South East Planning Committee by applying to a ward councillor.
Concerning FUL/MAL/16/00055 (Appeal Ref: APP/X1545/W/16/3152606) Land North West of Stitches Farm, Lower Chase, Althorne Re-siting of Agricultural Workers - APPEAL & COSTS ALLOWED. A parishioner queried the decision. The Chairman then read out the majority of the Appeal Decision, noting that he considered the key element lay in Reason 10 - “The area is characterised by sporadic development along the Burnham Road…….. In my view the proposed dwelling is of a relatively modest size, comparable to other properties nearby.” 
Cllr. Boyce noted that he had opposed the application on the grounds that the design was more urban than rural in character and while this had not been an issue at the original location adjacent to the chicken sheds, it was relevant on the new site. 
Cllr. Avecedo expressed some concerns relating to the consistency of Inspector’s decisions.
17/005

Finance
Members reviewed receipts, automated payments and the cheques for

payment and signing and approved the total of £695. The major non exceptional item, £120, related to shredding the Hawthorne Grove prunings generated by the restorative works.

Althorne Village News: 
The Chairman noted that your council supports the publication of the AVN, which is editorially independent, through a modest monthly contribution, designed to offset cash flow issues. The editor of the AVN had submitted copies of the Accounts for 2015 and 2016 to substantiate that parish funds were being appropriately used. The Chairman noted that the Editor had been in post for over fifteen years, and thanked her for her very considerable efforts, which provided the community with a valuable and informative journal. Thanks should also be accorded to her team of volunteer distributors, without whose sterling efforts, the six hundred plus print run would not be delivered to every parish household.
17/006

Planning

17/006.01

Applications requiring response from Althorne Parish Council:

None; however, subsequent to the Agenda being published, the Clerk received a notification from MDC Planning:- COUP/MAL/1700034

Prior approval of a proposed change of use of agricultural building to a dwellinghouse (C3) and associated operational development.

Barn South of Birs Lodge Lower Burnham Road Latchingdon.

As any representations have to be with MDC in writing by 10 February 2017. Councillors were asked to review the planning application on-line and communicate their responses to the Clerk by e-mail; the process to be overseen by the councillor responsible for planning.

17/006/02

Decisions advised by Maldon District Council:


Week ending: 16th December 2016


HOUSE/MAL/16/01057

Proposed single storey extension and demolition of existing single storey garden summer house

Ravenscot, Burnham Road, Althorne, Essex 

APPROVE

Week ending: 23rd December 2016

HOUSE/MAL/16/01091

Front porch, rear garden room and first floor extensions and internal alterations to existing residence

Gwalia, Burnham Road, Althorne

REFUSE

HOUSE/MAL/16/01250

Two storey side and single storey front and rear extensions

4 Railway Cottages Station Road, Althorne, Essex

REFUSE

Cllr. Boyce reiterated that this application, which earlier the parish council supported, had failed to activate the “Parish Trigger” (automatic reference to the South East Planning Committee) because the council had failed to use the correct form for its response to MDC. He was unsure as to the cause of the failure. As potentially there could be an issue of maladministration, he suggested some clarity was called for on the process, and that a letter be sent to MDC’s chief executive officer to regularise the matter.
The Chairman responded that, as far as he was concerned there was no equivocation on this matter. He was on record in asking MDC Planning Dept. to provide an appropriate response pro forma in order to streamline and improve the council’s response. The Clerk was aware of his concern and closely monitored MDC communications in this respect. In April 2016 the chairman was told by MDC that a pro forma had been agreed and would be introduced at the Parish Clerk’s May briefing. Although, unable to attend the meeting, the Clerk continued to monitor MDC output, being aware of the Chairman’s concerns. 

At no time was the Clerk advised of the publication of a revised pro forma, until the rejection of the first planning application and the comment from interested parties, that the parish trigger had not been implemented. The Chairman, therefore, unequivocally was off the opinion that the Althorne Parish Council had been proactive in soliciting and monitoring the issuance of a new planning response pro forma and had used its best endeavours at all times to respond in a correct and timely manner.
He also noted that the new pro forma required responding parish councils to specify the relevant planning policy behind each element in their decision. He considered this an undue impost on lay councillors with no planning experience and had sent MDC Planning Dept. a schedule of frequently used reasons, both in support and objection, requesting that the appropriate policies been noted against each to ensure the council was compliant with planning protocols, both in terms of policies and material consideration. To date he had had no acknowledgement of his schedule or assistance in formulating responses.
Week ending: 30th December 2016

LDE/MAL/16/01152

Claim for Lawful Development Certificate for existing use of the land as residential and storage.

Backfield, The Willows, Bridgemarsh Lane, Althorne, Essex

APPROVE for storage facilities and accommodation of two craft not exceeding 8m in length.
17/006.03

Planning Appeal advised by Maldon District Council



Week ending: 23rd December 2016


FUL/MAL/16/00055 (Appeal Ref: APP/X1545/W/16/3152606



Land North West of Stitches Farm, Lower Chase, Althorne

Re-siting of Agricultural Workers dwelling approved at FUL/MAL/14/01008

APPEAL & COSTS ALLOWED

17/006.04

Neighbourhood Plan:

Althorne is a designated Neighbourhood Area.

A Steering Group has been formed and all new members are welcome to attend a short meeting after the Parish Council Meeting.
The Chairman reported that he had attended parts of the Examination in Public to Further Matters, Issues and Questions, by the appointed inspector to the MDC Local Development Plan, He noted that the main item of relevance to the Plan was the clarification that Village Allocation, some 420 dwellings, had been partially fulfilled due the fact that some 320 rural sites had been given planning permission, leaving only a balance of 100 to be fulfilled up to 2029. 
This amounted to 2% of the projected objectively assessed housing need for the district, split between the twenty-nine smaller parishes, and was in effect de minimus. It was also indicated that the requirement for a statutory minimum development of 10 dwellings had been dropped. This removed one constraint on the preparation of the parish Neighbourhood Plan. However, clarification was still required regarding which sites, if any, in the parish, were considered a sustainable location for development purposes.
17/007

District Councillors’ Report
Cllr. Boyce, who had attended all the Examination hearings, confirmed the change in the Rural Allocation and commented on the robustness of the council’s five year land bank. He noted that he was encouraged by the Inspector’s stated desire to make the LDP workable, although acknowledging that he also stated he was not there to improve it. Cllr. Avecedo noted that the Chairman of the community led group ACT, had attended some of the meeting and congratulated him on providing members with a summary of his observations.
Cllr. Boyce noted MDC was now making modifications agreed with the inspector during the hearing and the revised Plan would be then open to a six week consultation process. It was hoped that the Inspector’s report to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government would be presented in July. The Inspector noted that he would be submitting his report on the soundness of the Plan but it was for the Secretary to decide that the revised LDP was sound. If not it would be returned to the Council.

Regarding staffing MDC issues, Cllr. Boyce noted that Emma Foy (previously with MDC before taking a post a DCLG) had been offered the post of Director of Finance. Given her experience she would be a valuable hire. He noted that in addition to the Planning Department, there were staff shortages in other departments. He encouraged parishioners to review opportunities across the administration to help fill vacancies. Finally, he noted that he was still trying to obtain up to data on plot numbers and residence definitions at Smugglers Club Ground and responded to enquiries regarding the proposed relocation of SE Planning Committee meetings from Burnham to Maldon.
17/008

Transport Report
Our Transport Rep. Alan Brignall noted - Trains: that there would be a 1% increase in Rail Fares. Buses: there were likely to be revisions in the 31X timetable as the evening service via Fords Corner was likely to be cancelled. Regarding the D5 service there was to be a change in the telephone number and Arrow Taxis would employ a new computerised service – hopefully it will be successfully introduced (more detail in the AVN).
17/009

Health Report
Janet Cloke, our Health Rep. noted that as her next health meeting was not scheduled till next week she had a nil report. She did, however, remind parishioners that there will be a public drop-in meeting between 11am and 3pm, on 24 February, in the Parish Hall, on the theme of “Stay Well and Stay Healthy”. The St Peters hospital saga rolls on, with the latest proposition being some sort of community health centre, without bed accommodation.
17/010

Presentation from Adrian Rayner – Community Protection Team (CPT)
Adrian Introduced himself and his new team and the services that they could provide to our parish. Essentially the CPT, which is funded overall by MDC and now consisted of ten members, was an amalgam of the Ranger, Street Scene, Parking and Dog Warden services. The team were accredited officers in the eyes of the police which gave them credibility and authority; they were first aid trained, anticipated training in the use of speed cameras for traffic calming. They were initiating Park Watch “ schemes involving local communities which providing valuable feed back for enforcement, including the issue of fixed penalty notices.
Adrian noted that a number of local parishes had signed up for custom services tailored to their specific requirements, at a cost of £30.30 per hour; the fee to be levied pro rata on the time actually spent on location. It was agreed that councillors would be circulated by Cllr. Burgess with the full inventory of services offered better to evaluate the potential utility to the community and make a decision regarding participating at the next council meeting.
17/011

Clerk’s Report
Nil Report
17/012

Recreation Ground
Nil Report 
17/013

Highways

Speed Limit - Fambridge Road – Update
No news information regarding the possible review by the local Highways Panel.

Cllr. Noye noted that he had one volunteer for speed gun training, in conjunction with Southminster Parish Council, but needed three more to complete the twelve volunteer team to initiate a police sponsored training course. During his presentation Adrian Rayner suggested that even if the CTP team were validated for traffic calming, it would be to the advantage of local communities to have their own speed gun teams.
17/014

Reports from Meetings and Events attended
Cllr. Burgess noted his attendance of the LDP examination hearings.
17/015

Public Forum with respect to matters of mutual interest
Clarification was sought regarding the current status of retained planning policies in the 2005 Local Replacement Plan. Given the viability of the LDP Five year land bank (currently estimated at 6.04 years) it was concluded that the saved polices were valid and enforceable.
It was noted that the site next to the Old Forge residence on the Burnham Road had again been refused planning permission. Cllr. Boyce noted that he had opposed the application as it was outside the village envelope and was not in a sustainable location.

Some clarification was sought regarding CPT funding. MDC funds the service, but specific parish contributions were needed. There was some similarity with PSCO funding.

It was pointed out that although the Birs Lodge planning application had a Latchingdon address, the actual site was in Althorne, and care need in its evaluation by councillors.

Regarding the residential data on Smugglers Club Ground, it was noted that the recent storm tidal surge highlighted the need for an up to date register, as Smugglers was one of the key areas covered by our parish Emergency Planning obligations.

Health concerns were raised arising from obnoxious odours from the Chicken farm.

The question of electricity usage due to the employment of floodlights during evening football training on the Recreation ground pitches was raised. The clerk had made preliminary enquires and more detail would be provided at he next meeting.

17/016

Information Exchange/Next Agenda Items Only
No decisions can be made under this item.

17/017

Date of next meeting and closure

Parish Council Meeting will be held 22nd February 2017 @ 7.30pm in the Parish Hall.
The acting Chairman closed the meeting at 9:35pm.
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